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FINANCE COMMITTEE MEETING NOTICE                                  

Date: Wednesday, January 15, 2025 
Time: 4:00 P.M.  
Location: City Council Chambers, City Hall

                                                                                       
AGENDA 

 
CALL TO ORDER 
 
ANNOUNCEMENT OF OPEN MEETING RECORDINGS 

Any person may make a video or audio recording of an open session of a meeting, or may transmit the meeting through any medium, subject to reasonable 
requirements of the chair as to the number, placement and operation of equipment used so as not to interfere with the conduct of the meeting. Any person 
intending to make such recording shall notify the Chair forthwith. All Documents and exhibits used or referenced at the meeting must be submitted in duplicate 
to the City Clerk, as they become part of the Meeting Minutes. 

 
I. First Time on the Agenda 

11457 – An Ordinance to Amend the Code of the City of Gardner to have the Community 
Development Block Grant Steering Committee Meet Monthly. (Submitted by Councillor 
George Tyros) 

 
11458 – A Communication from the Mayor Regarding the Appointment of the Review 
Committee for the Request for Proposals for Grant Writing and Lobbying Services 

 
11459 –A Communication from the Mayor regarding the awarding of a contract for up to 5-
years for Grant Writing Services to Keller Partners Company. 
 
11460 – A Communication from the Mayor Regarding the Execution of the Collective 
Bargaining Agreement between the City and the Teamsters, Local 170- Inspectors Union. 
 
11461 – A Communication from the Mayor Regarding the FY2026 Budget. 
 
 

COUNCILLORS AT LARGE 
Calvin D. Brooks 
Craig R. Cormier 

Brad E. Heglin 
Elizabeth J. Kazinskas 

Judy A. Mack 
 

COUNCIL PRESIDENT 
George C. Tyros 

 

WARD COUNCILLORS 
1 – David R. Thibault-Muñoz 
2 – Dana M. Heath 
3 – Paul G. Tassone 
4 – Karen G. Hardern 
5 – Aleksander H. Dernalowicz, Esq. 
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11462 – A Communication from the Mayor Regarding the Receipt of Prison Mitigation 
Funds from the Commonwealth for FY2025. 
 
11463 – A Communication from the Mayor Regarding the Snow and Ice Expense Account as 
of January 7, 2025. 
 
11464 – An Order Authorizing the Creation of a new Human Resources Manager Position 
for the City’s Human Resources Department. 
 
11465 – A Measure Accepting a Donation of Land from the Gardner School Committee for 
Elm Street Resurfacing and Repaving as part of the Safe Routes to School Project   

 
II. Referred to Finance 

11454 – Report on the Investigation of the Maki Park Project. (In the City Council and 
Referred to Finance Committee 12/16/2024) 
 
 

ADJOURNMENT 
NOTICE:  The listing of Agenda items are those reasonably anticipated by the Chairman which may be discussed at the meeting. Not all items 
listed may in fact be discussed and other items not listed may also be brought up for discussion to the extent permitted by law. 
 

CITY COUNCIL OF GARDNER 
Aleksander H. Dernalowicz 
Aleksander H. Dernalowicz 

          Chair, Finance Committee
 



From: George Tyros
To: Titi Siriphan
Cc: Elizabeth Kazinskas
Subject: Ordinance Proposal Submission
Date: Monday, December 16, 2024 9:41:43 AM

Madam Clerk, 

Please find below my proposed ordinance I hereby respectfully submit to the Finance
Committee. 

Thank you, 
George

---

Be it ordained by the City Council of the City of Gardner:
The Community Development Block Grant Steering Committee shall meet monthly. This
requirement may be waved by either the City Council President, or the City Council
Representative to the Steering Committee. The Community Development and Planning
Department shall, on the first day of the month on which City Hall is open, notify the City
Council President, and the City Council Representative to the Steering Committee that a
meeting will occur for that month, or initiate the request to forgo the meeting. 

---

George Tyros (He/Him)
Councillor At-Large
Gardner, MA
978.340.1449
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     City of Gardner - Executive Department 

 Mayor Michael J. Nicholson 

December 16, 2024 

Hon. Elizabeth J. Kazinskas, Council President 

And City Councilors 

Gardner City Hall, Rm 121 

95 Pleasant Street  

Gardner, MA 01440 

RE: A Communication from the Mayor Regarding the Appointment of the Review Committee 

for the Request for Proposals for Grant Writing and Lobbying Services 

Dear Madam President and Councilors,  

As I have done in the past, I am writing to notify you of the review committee that I have 

appointed for the proposals received for the City’s Grant Writing and Lobbying Services 

contract.  

Councilor Brad Heglin – As I have done in the past, I have included a member of the City 

Council on the committee. Having proposed several resolutions this past year relating to projects 

that could rely on grant funding, I thought him to have an interesting view point on how the work 

of this contractor may relate to the City’s long term vision and goals.  

Ayn Yeagle, Executive Director of Growing Places, LLC. – Director Yeagle has an extensive 

background in grant writing and administration through her current work as the CEO of Growing 

Places, and in her previous positions in the North Central Mass. area. Just in her work at the 

Waterford Community Center, she has brough in several hundred thousands of dollars into the 

project in grant applications she has written and overseen.  

Dr. Stephanie Marchetti, Executive Director of Montachusett Veterans Outreach Center – Dr. 

Marchetti also has a very strong background in grant writing and administration. As the current 

Director of MVOC and in her previous roles in higher education administration (which she also 

has her doctorate in), Dr. Marchetti has first hand knowledge of what this type of relationship 

should look like and what benefits it brings to the community.  

Respectfully Submitted, 

Michael J. Nicholson 

Mayor, City of Gardner 
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     City of Gardner - Executive Department 

 Mayor Michael J. Nicholson 

January 10, 2025 

Hon. Elizabeth J. Kazinskas, Council President 

And City Councilors 

Gardner City Hall, Rm 121 

95 Pleasant Street  

Gardner, MA 01440 

RE: A Communication from the Mayor regarding the awarding of a contract for up to 5-years for 

Grant Writing Services to Keller Partners Company 

Dear Madam President and Councilors,  

At the unanimous recommendation of the review committee, I have directed the City’s 

Purchasing Department to award the City’s contract for grant writing and lobbying services to 

Keller Partners Company of Washington, DC.  

The City received a total of seven (7) proposals from various companies. The full package of all 

proposals received were reviewed by the review committee of Councilor Brad Heglin, Ayn 

Yeagle- Executive Director of Growing Places, and Dr. Stephanie Marchetti- Executive Director 

of the Montachusett Veterans Outreach Center.  

This contract is a contract for up to five (5) years, as approved by the City Council at the meeting 

of October 21, 2024.  

Respectfully Submitted, 

Michael J. Nicholson 

Mayor, City of Gardner 
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     City of Gardner - Executive Department 

 Mayor Michael J. Nicholson 

December 19, 2024 

Hon. Elizabeth J. Kazinskas, Council President 

And City Councilors 

Gardner City Hall, Rm 121 

95 Pleasant Street  

Gardner, MA 01440 

RE: A Communication from the Mayor Regarding the Execution of the Collective Bargaining 

Agreement between the City and the Teamsters, Local 170- Inspectors Union  

Dear Madam President and Councilors,  

On December 18th, 2024, the City of Gardner and the Teamsters Local 170 executed the 

inaugural collective bargaining agreement for inspectional services.  

This union contract covers all non-department head inspectors in the City’s building and health 

departments. (Assistant Director of Public Health, Food Inspector, Local Building Inspector (2), 

Electrical Inspector, Plumbing and Gas Inspector) 

A copy of the fully executed contract is attached here for your information. 

Respectfully Submitted, 

Michael J. Nicholson 

Mayor, City of Gardner 

CC: 

Finance Committee  

Public Safety Committee 
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     City of Gardner - Executive Department 

 Mayor Michael J. Nicholson 

January 11, 2025 

Hon. George C. Tyros, Council President 

And City Councilors 

Gardner City Hall, Rm 121 

95 Pleasant Street  

Gardner, MA 01440 

RE: A Communication from the Mayor Regarding the FY2026 Budget 

Dear Mr. President and Councilors,   

I am writing to provide you an update regarding the upcoming budget cycle. 

On November 18, 2024, the Mayors Office issued its budget directives to all department heads 

within the City. Budget requests are due to my office from each department by Friday, January 

31st. This deadline has been set for both the budget request and the written narrative, as was done 

last year.   

Additionally, while the school department salary study is still being undertaken, I have assigned 

an internal working group through the budgetary process to review the results of the non-school 

department salaries to provide a plan for this upcoming budget cycle.  

As the process moves forward, I will be sure to provide periodic updates to the Council. 

Respectfully Submitted, 

Michael J. Nicholson 

Mayor, City of Gardner 
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     City of Gardner - Executive Department 

 Mayor Michael J. Nicholson 

January 7, 2025 

Hon. George C. Tyros, Council President 

And City Councilors 

Gardner City Hall, Rm 121 

95 Pleasant Street  

Gardner, MA 01440 

RE: A Communication from the Mayor Regarding the Receipt of Prison Mitigation Funds from 

the Commonwealth for FY2025 

Dear Mr. President and Councilors,  

When included in the Commonwealth’s budget, the City receives payments from the Office of 

the State Treasurer/Receiver General to offset the costs incurred by the City for being the host 

community for a state prison facility.  

The funding was included again in the Commonwealth’s FY2025 budget and Gardner has 

received $149,502.32 from this program. This funding falls to the General Fund, as required by 

the General Laws of the Commonwealth as revenue to help fund budgetary operations and 

expenditures already approved by the City Council.  

I would like to thank our state legislative delegation for their diligent work in ensuring that this 

funding was included in the state’s budget.  

Respectfully Submitted, 

Michael J. Nicholson 

Mayor, City of Gardner 
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     City of Gardner - Executive Department 

 Mayor Michael J. Nicholson 

January 7, 2025 

Hon. George C. Tyros, Council President 

And City Councilors 

Gardner City Hall, Rm 121 

95 Pleasant Street  

Gardner, MA 01440 

RE: A Communication from the Mayor Regarding the Snow and Ice Expense Account as of 

January 7, 2025 

Dear Mr. President and Councilors,  

As you may remember, the City budgets $300,000 per fiscal year in snow and ice removal. This 

funding is used to cover the salaries of those plowing, the purchase of salt, maintenance on 

plows, and all other expenses associated with the removal of snow and salting the roads.  

Per the General Laws of the Commonwealth, and the guidance by the Commonwealth’s 

Department of Revenues, municipalities usually budget low in this line item so as to not tie up 

funding in an account when there is so much uncertainty every year on the need for these funds 

given what may fall out of a sky in a given year. This is also one of the few accounts that the 

General Laws allows for deficit spending to be amortized over a period of up to five (5) years 

for, given this uncertainty as well.  

Since we have traditionally covered any overages in this account from free cash appropriations 

after the winter season, out of the spirit of transparency and collaboration, I will be providing the 

City Council with monthly updates on the status of funding in this account so that when the 

appropriation arises, there are no surprises.  

So far this winter season, the majority of costs have been incurred from sending crews out to salt 

the roads during ice events.  

As of the date of this letter, there is currently $95,707.16 remaining in the account. I anticipate 

the account to go into the yearly anticipated deficit by the end of this month.  

Respectfully Submitted, 

Michael J. Nicholson 

Mayor, City of Gardner 
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                         City of Gardner - Executive Department 

              Mayor Michael J. Nicholson 
 

 

 

January 7, 2025 

 

Hon. George C. Tyros, Council President  

 And City Councilors  

Gardner City Hall, Rm 121 

95 Pleasant Street  

Gardner, MA 01440 

 

RE: An Order Authorizing the Creation of a new Human Resources Manager Position for the 

City’s Human Resources Department 

 

Dear Mr. President and Councilors,   

 

When the FY2025 budget was adopted, it included two clerical positions in the City’s Human 

Resources Department. A full-time financial administrator and an administrative coordinator who 

was split 50% human resources and 50% golf.  

 

At the recommendation of Director Morse, pursuant to section 10 of the City Charter, I hereby 

request that these two (2) positions be consolidated into a single position to be titled Human 

Resources Manager, to be able to take on more duties than simple clerical work for the 

department, but assist in on-boarding of employees and overseeing the various policies 

associated with the department.  

 

No additional appropriation is needed to make this change in structure. Additionally, the Golf 

Department will also maintain their part-time clerical position to oversee their billing and 

financial reporting, as that is paid for separately out of the enterprise account. This change only 

impacts the position and a half that are funded from the General Fund.  

 

Respectfully Submitted,  

 
Michael J. Nicholson 

Mayor, City of Gardner  

 



AN ORDER AUTHORIZING THE CREATION OF A NEW HUMAN RESOURCES MANAGER 
POSITION FOR THE CITY’S HUMAN RESOURCES DEPARTMENT 

 

ORDERED:  That the Mayor and Human Resources Director are hereby authorized to 
create a new position in the City’s Human Resources Department to be 
titled, “Human Resources Manager,” and that all other positions in the 
Human Resources Department be discontinued following all required 
ordinance amendments in conjunction with this change.   



     City of Gardner - Executive Department 

 Mayor Michael J. Nicholson 

January 8, 2025 

Hon. George C. Tyros, Council President 

And City Councilors 

Gardner City Hall, Rm 121 

95 Pleasant Street  

Gardner, MA 01440 

RE: A Measure Accepting a Donation of Land from the Gardner School Committee for Elm 

Street Resurfacing and Repaving as part of the Safe Routes to School Project  

Dear Mr. President and Councilors,  

At their meeting of January 7th, 2025, the Gardner School Committee voted to donate a portion 

of the land that they control to the City for the purpose of performing the work required for the 

Safe Routes to School project.  

This project includes the resurfacing and repaving of portions of Elm Street with areas of 

widening and adding additional amenities from the area of Temple Street to Edgell Street. 

In order for the process to continue, the City Council must vote to accept this donation and 

authorize the Mayor to sign the document as both the Chair of the School Committee and Mayor 

of the City.  

Respectfully Submitted, 

Michael J. Nicholson 

Mayor, City of Gardner 
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INVESTIGATION OF THE MAKI PARK PROJECT 

Report On The Investigation Of 

The Maki Park Project 

Councillor George Tyros 

Gardner City Council  

Pursuant to Section 25 of the City Charter 

Gardner Massachusetts 

December 2024 
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INTRODUCTION 

This report is submitted to the City Council of Gardner, pursuant to Section 25 of the City Charter, which 

states that, “The council, or any committee thereof duly authorized by the council so to do, may 

investigate the financial transactions of any office or department of the city government, and the official 

acts and conduct of any official, and, by similar investigations, may secure information upon any matter.” 

The purpose of this report is to determine the circumstances which lead to the newly constructed Maki 

Park differing from what was originally presented to the City Council when it appropriated funds for the 

project over two years before its eventual completion and to provide recommendations of ways to prevent 

a similar situation from occurring in the future. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Respectfully Submitted, 

 

 

Councillor George Tyros  
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REPORT ON THE INVESTIGATION OF THE MAKI PARK PROJECT 

On September 19th 2024, the Gardner City Council voted unanimously to initiate a Section 25 

City Charter investigation regarding the newly constructed Maki Park and to authorize the Council 

President to assign one Councillor to conduct the investigation and then report their findings to the City 

Council. The following information summarizes the purpose, process and findings of that investigation. 

EXECUTIVE SUMMARY 

The Maki Park project in Gardner, Massachusetts, was initiated to transform the lot at the former 

Maki Block building into a new park, addressing significant slope issues and ensuring Americans with 

Disabilities Act compliance. The Gardner City Council, at the request of the Mayor, appropriated funds 

for the project in June of 2022. Upon its completion in September of 2024, concerns were raised by the 

public regarding the park’s lack of ADA compliance, prompting an investigation by the City Council.  

The key issues and events that were examined include the following:  

The design of the park changed from initial concept to bid award. The conceptual layout, 

created by Tighe & Bond and presented to the City Council in June of 2022, showed three terraces with 

individual ramp entrances to each level. The Mayor’s letter supporting the project cited the terraces 

would, “correct the grading issues, bring the slopes to a level that is compliant with ADA standards, and 

allow us to utilize the area in a productive manner” (Exhibit A). However, in May of 2023 the Bid Set 

Drawings utilized during the public bidding process for the project clearly show entrances only to the 

bottom and top terraces, with stairs from each connecting them to the middle terrace (Exhibit O). 

The Department of Community Planning & Development did not apply for or obtain a 

building permit for the construction of Maki Park. The notice of violation by the Building 

Commissioner states, “Maki park does not meet the accessibility requirements as outlined in section 

19.00 of 521 CMR; Massachusetts Accessibility Code as the middle tier of the park is not accessible to 

persons with disabilities” (Exhibit B). This issue was confirmed by both the Building Commissioner and 

Director of Community Development and Planning during their investigation interviews.  
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DATA COLLECTION AND INVESTIGATION METHODOLOGY 

Through email communication on September 25th 2024, Council President Elizabeth Kazinskas 

notified Mayor Michael Nicholson, Director of Community Development & Planning Trevor Beauregard, 

Auditor John Richard, Director of Purchasing Joshua Cormier and Building Commissioner Thomas 

Zuppa that she had assigned Councillor George Tyros to the investigation of the Maki Park Project. The 

following day, Councillor Tyros sent requests for documentation to Director Beauregard, Auditor 

Richard, Director Cormier and Commissioner Zuppa for initial review. The requests were as follows:  

Director Beauregard: All documentation pertinent to the design and engineering of the park as approved 

in August of 2021 as part of the City’s FY21 CDBG Mini-Entitlement Plan and as presented in June of 

2022 to the City Council. All documents pertinent to the project scope and requirements of construction 

of the park as contracted with the engineering firm and contractor.  Any written communication 

concerning this project. 

Auditor Richard: All invoices and warrants of funds used for the design, engineering and construction 

of Maki Park.  

Director Cormier: All documentation pertinent to the bidding process for Maki Park. 

Commissioner Zuppa: All documentation pertaining to the permits for construction of the park. 

Responses with relative documentation were received on September 27th from Auditor Richard and 

Commissioner Zuppa, September 30th from Director Cormier, October 9th from Director Beauregard (with 

complete submission on October 21st). 

The data from the responses included a folder of 157 files from the Director Beauregard. Those files 

included design illustrative plans, technical drawings, proposals, grant application narratives, cost 

estimates for labor and material, invoices, various construction photos, and various documents from the 

engineering and construction firms the City contracted with for Maki Park. Director Beauregard requested 

Director of Technology Bob O’Keefe to perform an email search for related communications for the Maki 

Park Project on October 2nd, which was completed October 21st, returning 1,772 emails. From those 

emails, Councillor Tyros observed 10 additional files and 29 emails that contained data relative to the 
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investigation. Auditor Richard provided general ledger account details showing all invoices paid up to 

September 27th and copies of all warrants and invoices for Maki Park. Director Cormier provided bidding 

documents and the four change orders for the project. Commissioner Zuppa provided the issued electrical 

permit and violation letter for Maki Park. 

After performing the initial review of the submitted data, Councillor Tyros scheduled in-person 

interviews with Director Beauregard, Director Cormier, Commissioner Zuppa, Human Resource Director 

Amanda Morse and Mayor Nicholson on November 21st, to take place on December 6th in City Hall. The 

purpose of these interviews was to confirm information and findings from the document review and to 

seek opinions of process improvements moving forward.  

 

OBSERVATIONS AND FINDINGS 

OBSERVATIONS OF THE DESIGN AND CONSTRUCTION OF MAKI PARK 

In June of 2020, Director Beauregard created an initial concept of what would be known as Maki 

Park (Exhibit C). In that same month, the engineering firm Tighe & Bond was contacted by Director 

Beauregard to provide a scope of service for developing construction documents for the project for the 

purposes of submitting a grant proposal. Their design reflected the initial concept of a three-terrace park 

with individual ramps accessing each terrace (Exhibit A). This design was used in September of 2020, 

when Director Beauregard informed the Mayor via email that the City did not receive the requested funds 

from the MassDOT Shared Streets and Spaces Grant for the Maki Park Project as it did not meet the 

State’s timeline for being completed that year (Exhibit D). On January 19th 2021, the Community 

Development Block Grant Program Steering Committee, administered by the Department of Community 

Development and Planning, met to discuss FY21 block grant proposed projects, of which included “Maki 

Park Design” was accepted unanimously by the committee (Exhibit E). In April of 2021, Director 

Beauregard and Director of Public Works Dane Arnold communicated regarding a new round of the 

Shared Streets and Spaces Grant Program being announced. Director Arnold expressed concerns relative 

to the slope of the proposed project lot towards the West and Parker Street side being problematic. 
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Director Beauregard replied that occupying parking spaces in downtown for the program would not be a 

good idea and proposed the tiered gravel pad approach (Exhibit F). In May of 2021, Economic 

Development Coordinator Jessica DeRoy reached out to Tighe & Bond to request a revised probable cost 

estimate for the project for a new grant application to the Shared Streets and Spaces Grant Program. In the 

application, the response to how the project will be implemented, including staffing roles, was answered 

as “The City of Gardner Department of Community Development and Planning (DCDP) will manage the 

project. The Director of DCDP, Trevor Beauregard, will act as Project Manager for the project. The 

City’s Economic Development Coordinator, Jessica DeRoy, will assist the Director with day-to-day 

oversight” (Exhibit G). That December, Assistant Director of Community Development and Planning 

Lyndsy Butler also requested an opinion of probable cost for Maki Park from Tighe & Bond, for the 

purpose of putting together the FY22 CDBG grant budget. She stated that the process was behind and was 

looking at FY21 design projects to see about applying for construction funding in FY22 (Exhibit H). In 

the March 4th 2022 CDBG Steering Committee meeting, Maki Park design and construction was 

unanimously approved as a proposed project for Block Grant FY22 (Exhibit I). In June of 2022, Director 

Beauregard reached out to Tighe & Bond to ask if they could create a rendering for Maki Park at no cost 

due to not having any funds available to pay for one (Exhibit J). Later that month, Mayor Nicholson went 

to the City Council for an appropriation to construct Maki Park, which passed an 8-3 vote of the Council 

(Exhibit A). In September of 2022, Assistant Director Butler, through discussions with Tighe & Bond 

regarding bidding timeline and strategy, stated that the City had the funds available for construction of 

Maki Park (Exhibit K). In November of 2022, Director Beauregard informed Tighe & Bond that 

Coordinator DeRoy would be overseeing construction of the project. In that email contained a 75% 

Design Development document dated November 2022, which showed entrance to the park only by ramp 

access from the lower-tier, with concrete steps connecting the middle and upper-tiers (Exhibit L). When 

interviewed and asked why the change in design was made in November of 2022, Director Beauregard 

was not able to offer an explanation. That same month, concerns arose around the condition of the 

existing retaining wall at the North side of the lot. In an email communication from Tighe & Bond, 
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regarding the same preliminary drawing, concerns were raised about the proposal likely being overbudget 

as options were being discussed on how to mitigate the retaining wall problem (Exhibit M). The next and 

final observed design change to the design of Maki Park was found in an April 2023 illustrative plan 

ordered by the Mayor and Department of Community Development and Planning, showing a three-terrace 

park with ramp access to the lower and upper-tiers and stairs connecting them to the middle-tier (Exhibit 

N). When interviewed and asked why the change in design was made in April of 2023, Director 

Beauregard was unable to offer an explanation. This illustrative plan matches the Bid Set Drawings that 

were submitted to Purchasing Director Cormier in May of 2023 (Exhibit O). This final plan reflects what 

was constructed as Maki Park at the time of this report.  

On September 3rd 2024, a work without a permit violation for Maki Park was sent to the 

Department of Community Development and Planning by the Building Commissioner. The violation 

letter states that the Building Commissioner’s office received plans for Maki Park on August 28th 2024 

and that the Commissioner conducted a site visit on August 29th 2024 and determined that Maki Park 

“does not meet the accessibility requirements as outlined in section 19.00 of 521 CMR; Massachusetts 

Accessibility Code as the middle tier of the park is not accessible to persons with disabilities” (Exhibit B). 

In interviews conducted by Councillor Tyros, both Director Beauregard and Commissioner Zuppa 

confirmed that no building permits were applied for or obtained for the Maki Park project.  

FINDINGS OF THE DESIGN AND CONSTRUCTION OF MAKI PARK 

The investigation into the Maki Park project revealed several key findings across various aspects, 

including design changes, project management, communication, and compliance with accessibility 

requirements.  

Initial Concept and Design Changes 

a. The original design for Maki Park, created by Director Beauregard and Tighe & Bond in 

June 2020, included three terraces with individual ramps for each level. This concept was 

what was presented to the City Council in June of 2022 for an appropriation. 
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b. Design changes were made in November 2022 and April 2023 without documented 

reasons. 

c. The final design, as shown in the May 2023 Bid Set Drawings, included ramp access only 

to the lower and upper terraces, with stairs connecting the middle terrace. This was the 

design that was constructed in the late summer and fall of 2024. 

Project Management  

d. The project began with Director Beauregard as project manager, and Economic 

Development Coordinator DeRoy initially assigned to the project. Other members of the 

Department of Community Development and Planning were involved in the project in 

various capacities.   

e. There was no record of routine or scheduled project updates nor review meetings held by 

the Department of Community Development and Planning. 

Communication  

f. There were multiple instances of messages, both internally amongst members of the 

Department of Community Development and Planning, and externally with other City 

departments and contractors, looking for project files and documents (such as drawings, 

budget sheets, account numbers, vendor contact information, etc.). 

Compliance and Accessibility 

g. The final design submitted for bidding in May 2023 did not include ramp access to the 

middle terrace. 

h. A notice of violation from the Building Commissioner stated that Maki Park did not meet 

accessibility requirements of the Massachusetts State Building Code. 
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EXHIBITS 
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EXHIBIT A 
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EXHIBIT A  
(CONT’D) 
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EXHIBIT B 

  

11454



INVESTIGATION OF THE MAKI PARK PROJECT 
 

 

13 

EXHIBIT B  
(CONT’D) 
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EXHIBIT C 
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EXHIBIT D 

 

 

  

11454



INVESTIGATION OF THE MAKI PARK PROJECT 
 

 

16 

EXHIBIT E 
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EXHIBIT F 
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EXHIBIT G 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

11454



INVESTIGATION OF THE MAKI PARK PROJECT 
 

 

19 

EXHIBIT H 
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